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May 21, 2014
The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E
Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed for consideration and approval by the King County Council is a proposed ordinance relating to the operation and maintenance of the Seattle Streetcar on behalf of the City of Seattle (City), and an amended and restated agreement between King County (County) and the City. This ordinance will enable the County to establish a unified framework for governing the continued operation and maintenance of existing streetcar service as well as new and future elements of the Seattle Streetcar network. 
The County has experience operating and maintaining streetcars as the operator of the existing South Lake Union Streetcar line. Consistent with RCW 35.58.610, it is the objective of the County to coordinate transit service in established urban centers and work with local jurisdictions to pursue innovative solutions and partnerships. The operation and maintenance of the new 2.5 mile First Hill Streetcar line scheduled to open in late 2014 is covered under the proposed agreement.
The County and the City have been working closely together on the construction of the First Hill Streetcar line and much work has gone into the planning and preparation necessary for a successful launch of service later this year. The adopted 2013/2014 biennial budget for the Transit Division assumed the startup of the First Hill Streetcar line in 2014 and authorized the hiring of personnel to support the operations and maintenance of this service. However, the bulk of the hiring is not likely to occur until the Council has authorized the execution of the proposed agreement.
In 2007, the City and the County entered into an interlocal agreement authorized by Ordinance 15860 under which the County agreed to operate and maintain the 1.3 mile South 
Lake Union Streetcar line. That agreement expires December 31, 2014. Per the effective date and term of the existing agreement, the City and the County have been engaged in a process for consideration of whether the parties will agree to extend the term of this agreement for up to an additional five years. Ordinance 15860 requires a revised or extended Seattle Streetcar agreement to be consistent with the Transit Strategic Plan in effect at the time of approval. 
The South Lake Union Streetcar line differs from the new First Hill Streetcar line in that the costs associated with operations and maintenance for the South Lake Union Streetcar line are shared between the City and the County. The costs associated with the operations and maintenance of the new First Hill Streetcar line will be completely paid for by the City. As part of the process to consider the extension of the agreement and to ensure consistency with the Transit Strategic Plan, particular attention was placed on the feature of cost reimbursement related to the operations and maintenance of the South Lake Union Streetcar line and what might happen in the event of a substantial transit service reduction due to a major funding shortfall. 
As such, the Transit Division has looked at the South Lake Union Streetcar line similar to other service partnerships and applied the Transit Service Guidelines for route performance. This analysis is included in the 2013 Service Guidelines Report. Accordingly, the amended and restated agreement allows for a mechanism to reduce service levels on the South Lake Union Streetcar line in the event of a major funding shortfall. This provision therefore meets the requirement for consistency with the Transit Strategic Plan.
This legislation furthers the goals of the Countywide Strategic Plan by meeting the growing need for transportation services and facilities and by shaping the built environment that allows communities to flourish. This legislation furthers the goals of the Strategic Climate Action Plan by providing additional public transit services and supporting efficient land use. This legislation furthers the County’s equity and social justice goals by increasing access to safe, affordable and efficient public transportation. The new First Hill Streetcar line will connect diverse and densely populated neighborhoods and employment centers including Capitol Hill, First Hill, Yesler Terrace, Chinatown/International District and Pioneer Square. 
Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance. This important legislation will benefit the public by allowing the County to continue its partnership with the City to provide quality streetcar service within the City. If you have any questions about this ordinance, please contact Kevin Desmond, General Manager, Metro Transit Division, Department of Transportation, at 206-477-5910, or via email at kevin.desmond@kingcounty.gov. 
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine
King County Executive

Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Michael Woywod, Chief of Staff




 Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

Carrie S. Cihak, Chief of Policy Development, King County Executive Office

Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget

Harold S. Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)

Kevin Desmond, General Manager, Metro Transit Division, DOT
